






















Registered office Bridge House, 1 Walnut Tree Close, Guildford GU1 4LZ 

Highways England Company Limited registered in England and Wales number 09346363 

Our ref: 
Your ref: 

Sir Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
SW1A 0AA 

Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
Manton Lane 
Bedford MK41 7LW 

Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

15 September 2017 

Dear Sir Alistair Burt 

NOTIFICATION OF START OF WORKS  
STRATEGIC ROAD NETWORK MAINTENANCE IN BEDFORDSHIRE, 
CAMBRIDGESHIRE AND HERTFORDSHIRE 

I am writing to inform you that we have awarded a £12million contract to 
VolkerFitzpatrick to carry out a number of maintenance schemes at various locations 
along the M1, A1(M), A1, A5, A14, A421 and  A428  in Bedfordshire, Cambridgeshire 
and Hertfordshire. I attach at Annex A, a list of schemes that will be delivered as part of 
this contract. 

Work starts on 26 September with the resurfacing of the A1 Little Barford southbound 
exit slip road.  Work will be carried out over two nights between 9pm and 6am.  Traffic 
will be diverted to the next junction where it will be directed to turn round and come back 
on the opposite carriageway. 

Work will then continue from 29 September with the resurfacing of the A14 junction 27 
entry slip road at Fenstanton.  Again, work will be carried out overnight between 9am 
and 6am and traffic will be diverted via junction 26 whilst the slip road is closed. 

The remainder of the programme will be delivered over the coming months with all work 
expected to be complete by April 2018.  More detailed information will be released 
through our weekly press bulletin. 

Where our work directly affects local residents, businesses and other stakeholders, we 
will write and let them know how it will impact them.  Clearly signed diversion routes will 
be used when we need to close routes but we will maintain access for local residents 
and where appropriate, we will escort them through the work area. 

All work is dependent on weather conditions. 
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Please feel free to contact me if you would like any more information about any aspect 
of our work listed in the attached annex. 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 



Annex A - Scheme Programme List 

M1 

 Junction 10 (Luton) to junction 13 (Bedford) northbound and southbound carriageway repairs

 Newport Pagnell carriageway repairs

 Toddington services carriageway repairs to service roads

 Junction 12 (Toddington) traffic signal controller upgrade

 River Ouzel underbridge repairs, deck waterproofing and resurfacing

 Various technology equipment electrical repairs

 Junction 6a (M25) to junction 12 (Toddington) upgrading of street lighting to LEDs

A1(M) 

 Junction 6 (Welwyn) to junction 7 (Stevenage South) central reservation drainage repairs

 Junction 6 (Welwyn) traffic signal controller upgrade

 Junction 8 (Stevenage North) to junction 9 (Letchworth) northbound and southbound road marking renewal

 Junction 7 (Stevenage South) to junction 8 (Stevenage North) northbound and southbound carriageway repairs

 Norton Road and Baldock Lane overbridges, Baldock deck waterproofing, resurfacing and bearing repairs

 Junction 8 (Stevenage North) to junction 10 (Baldock) upgrading of street lighting to LEDs

 Various electrical repairs and maintenance to technology equipment



A1 

 Langford/Edworth junction to A1(M) junction 10 (Baldock) northbound and southbound resurfacing

 Little Barford southbound exit slip road resurfacing

 Biggleswade to A428 northbound and southbound road marking renewal

 Wyboston junction flyover concrete repairs and parapet replacement

 Southoe renewal of weather information equipment

 Biggleswade northern roundabout resurfacing

 Southoe to Buckden landscape improvements

 St Neots Road, Sandy junction warning sign improvements

 Tempsford bends northbound signing improvements

 Various electrical repairs and maintenance to technology equipment

A5 

 Heath & Reach junction upgrading of street lighting to LED

 Birchs Close, Hockliffe upgrading of pedestrian crossing traffic signals to LED

 Friars Wash renewal of weather information equipment

 Hockliffe northbound replacement of vehicle activated sign

 Milton Keynes northbound improvement to layby advance signing

 Tebworth Turn to Hockcliffe road marking renewal

 Hockliffe upgrading of traffic signals to LED



A14 

 Junction 27 (Fenstanton) eastbound entry slip road resurfacing

 Junction 23 (Hinchingbrooke, Huntingdon) expansion joint replacement and bridge beam repainting

A421 

 Elstow junction street lighting repairs

 Route treatment road marking and traffic sign improvements and renewals

 Salford Road junction improvements

 Junction with M1 (junction 13) road marking and surfacing renewals

A428 

 St Neots to Caxton Gibbet route treatment - road marking and traffic sign improvements and renewals
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Our ref: CRS 756,427 
Your ref: 

Sir Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
SW1A 0AA 

Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
Manton Lane 
Bedford MK41 7LW 

Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

26 October 2017 

Dear Sir Alistair Burt 

A1 - DIVERSION ROUTE 

Thank you for your email of 26 October on behalf of your constituent, 
.  I am sorry to learn of 

concerns about HGVs using the village road whilst we carry out road marking work on 
the nearby A1 between Sandy and the A1(M) junction 10. 

Work started on 24 October to refresh road markings and will be completed by the end 
of this week, subject to weather conditions.  We have already completed similar work on 
the northbound carriageway. 

We have already written to  explaining that the official diversion route, agreed 
with the local authority, is via the A603, the A6 and the A507.  Within this closure there 
is additional signing for local drivers but all strategic traffic is directed via the official 
diversion.  Therefore, any HGV traffic using the village road through Upper Caldecote is 
doing so independently of the signed diversion route.   

Our diversion routes are planned and agreed with local highway authorities so that they 
can accommodate all vehicle types. Sometimes as a result, they can be quite lengthy. 
Unfortunately, some drivers will find alternative, less suitable routes.  Regrettably, there 
is little we can do about this and I note  has asked the police to enforce 
restrictions through Upper Caldecote.  

We do have further work planned in the area and we will consider, where appropriate, 
erecting signing advising drivers to ignore their satnavs and follow our diversions as 
signed.  
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I hope this is helpful but if  would like more information about the work we’ve 
been doing on the A1 or its diversion, he’s welcome to contact the project sponsor, 

.   can write to  at the above address, telephone him 
on  or email 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 



Sent: 26 October 2017 10:13
To: Fellows, Martin
Subject: 

Dear Mr Fellows,

I have been contacted by my above-mentioned constituent who is concerned that the
diversion for the A1 closures is running through Upper Caldecote.  This means HGVs
are using the village road, which he considers very unsafe.

What can you tell me about this?  How are diversion routes decided?  I look forward
to hearing from you.

Kind regards

Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP
Dictated by Alistair

Serving the people of North East Bedfordshire

This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you have received it in error, please notify
the sender and delete it from your system. Any unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not
permitted. This e-mail has been checked for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage
caused by any virus transmitted by this e-mail.

UK Parliament Disclaimer: This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you
have received it in error, please notify the sender and delete it from your system. Any
unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not permitted. This e-mail has been checked
for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage caused by any virus transmitted by
this e-mail. This e-mail address is not secure, is not encrypted and should not be used for
sensitive data.
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Alistair Burt MP  
House of Commons 
LONDON 
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Highways England 
Second Floor 
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Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

9 November 2017 

Dear Mr Burt 

Thank you for your email of 30 October on behalf of your constituent, 
of  about delays on 
the A1, particularly between Baldock and the Black Cat roundabout. 

Together with the Department for Transport, we have completed an initial assessment 
of the A1 between junctions 1 and 17 to assess possible intervention measures to 
improve this section of the A1. The outcome of this part of the study can be found online 
at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/a1-east-of-england-strategic-study-
stage-3-report. 

We’ve now moved to the next phase of the study by focussing on the middle section, 
between junction 10 at Baldock and junction 14, north of Buckden, exploring whether 
there is a stronger case for upgrading this section of route than there is to upgrade the 
route in its entirety. 

This phase of the study is expected to be complete towards the end of 2017 and will 
enable any strongly performing options to be considered for inclusion in the next roads 
investment period (2020-2025). The findings of this phase of the study will be published 
on the Department for Transport website. 

I appreciate  desire for more rapid improvements at the Black Cat 
Roundabout. Work to improve the A428 to Caxton Gibbet is included in the current 
investment period with construction expected to start in 2020 and will include 
improvements to the Black Cat Roundabout. It is not possible to deliver the sort of 
temporary flyover that  describes in a shorter timescale, however various 
flyover designs are being considered as part of the improvement scheme. 
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I hope my reply is helpful. However if would like more information, he is 
welcome to contact our project sponsor,  at the above address, by email at 

 or by telephone on . 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 





Kind regards

Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP
Dictated by Alistair

Serving the people of North East Bedfordshire

This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you have received it in error, please notify
the sender and delete it from your system. Any unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not
permitted. This e-mail has been checked for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage
caused by any virus transmitted by this e-mail.

UK Parliament Disclaimer: This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you
have received it in error, please notify the sender and delete it from your system. Any
unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not permitted. This e-mail has been checked
for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage caused by any virus transmitted by
this e-mail. This e-mail address is not secure, is not encrypted and should not be used for
sensitive data.
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Our ref:  CRS 756,549 
Your ref: 

Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
SW1A 0AA 

Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
Manton Lane 
Bedford MK41 7LW 

Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

13 November 2017 

Dear Mr Burt 

Thank you for your email of 27 October on behalf of your constituent, 
of  regarding the recent closure of the 
A1 from the A507 to Biggleswade. 

We closed the A1 whilst we renewed road markings and replaced road studs at various 
locations between Biggleswade and Wyboston over a distance of approximately 10 
miles.  I hope  has now had an opportunity to observe the improvement, 
particularly when driving at night. 

Work started on 16 October, was carried out overnight between 9pm and 6am when 
traffic flows were at their lowest, causing the least disruption to drivers. All work was 
completed by 2 November, a week earlier than scheduled.   

Whilst the A1 was closed, a fully signed diversion route was in place. We use diversion 
routes suitable for all traffic types and regrettably, this can sometimes mean diversions 
are lengthy, particularly in rural areas.  I appreciate that drivers with local knowledge 
may find alternative routes but I hope you will understand we are not able to sign 
numerous diversions as this would cause confusion to drivers.   I am sorry 
journeys into Biggleswade were slightly longer as a result. 

I hope my reply is helpful.  If  would like more information about the work 
we’ve just completed, he is welcome to contact the project sponsor, . 

can write to at the above address, by email at 
 or telephone him on . 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 



To: Fellows, Martin
Subject: 

Dear Mr Fellows,

I have been contacted by my above-mentioned constituent expressing his
concerns about the closure of the A1 from the A507 to Biggleswade South at
night. “A detour is in place that puts an additional 4 miles journey for anyone living in

Biggleswade. Despite this road closure, there is no sign of any road maintenance

having been carried out.”

I would be grateful if you could address my constituent’s concerns.

Many thanks and kind regards

Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP
Dictated by Alistair

Serving the people of North East Bedfordshire

This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you have received it in error, please notify
the sender and delete it from your system. Any unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not
permitted. This e-mail has been checked for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage
caused by any virus transmitted by this e-mail.

UK Parliament Disclaimer: This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you
have received it in error, please notify the sender and delete it from your system. Any
unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not permitted. This e-mail has been checked
for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage caused by any virus transmitted by
this e-mail. This e-mail address is not secure, is not encrypted and should not be used for
sensitive data.
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Your ref: 

Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
SW1A 0AA 

Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
Manton Lane 
Bedford MK41 7LW 

Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

3 January 2018 

Dear Mr Burt 

A1 Closures 

Thank you for your email of 15 December on behalf of your constituent, 
 regarding closure of the 

A1 between Langford and Baldock.   asks why work being carried out under 
this closure wasn’t done during October when the A1 was closed at that time. 

The current closure is for the essential resurfacing of the A1 between Langford and 
Baldock.  We expect this work to be completed by the end of the month, subject to 
weather conditions.  The earlier work, as you will recall from my letter of 13 November, 
was for road marking and road stud replacement between Biggleswade and Wyboston.   

I appreciate the inconvenience closures of the A1 cause when we need to carry out 
maintenance and improvement work.  We always look at opportunities to combine work 
to minimise disruption to drivers and keep closures to a minimum. I hope you and 

 will appreciate that in this case, combining the work would have meant an 
extensive length of the A1, including numerous junctions and accesses, being closed 
between Baldock and the Black Cat Roundabout.  Such a closure would have been 
impractical, requiring lengthy diversions. 

I hope my reply reassures  that we carefully plan our work to minimise 
disruption.  However, if would like more information, he is welcome to 
contact the project sponsor can write to  at the above 
address, by email at  or telephone him on 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 





Customer contact Centre is available 24/7 on 0300 123 5000 or info@highwaysengland.co.uk

Sent: 27 October 2017 14:57
To: Fellows, Martin
Subject: 

Dear Mr Fellows,

I have been contacted by my above-mentioned constituent expressing his
concerns about the closure of the A1 from the A507 to Biggleswade South at
night. “A detour is in place that puts an additional 4 miles journey for anyone living in

Biggleswade. Despite this road closure, there is no sign of any road maintenance

having been carried out.”

I would be grateful if you could address my constituent’s concerns.

Many thanks and kind regards

Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP
Dictated by Alistair

Serving the people of North East Bedfordshire

This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you have received it in error, please notify
the sender and delete it from your system. Any unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not
permitted. This e-mail has been checked for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage
caused by any virus transmitted by this e-mail.

UK Parliament Disclaimer: This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you
have received it in error, please notify the sender and delete it from your system. Any
unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not permitted. This e-mail has been checked
for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage caused by any virus transmitted by
this e-mail. This e-mail address is not secure, is not encrypted and should not be used for
sensitive data.

This email may contain information which is confidential and is intended only for
use of the recipient/s named above. If you are not an intended recipient, you are
hereby notified that any copying, distribution, disclosure, reliance upon or other
use of the contents of this email is strictly prohibited. If you have received this
email in error, please notify the sender and destroy it.

Highways England Company Limited | General enquiries: 0300 123 5000
|National Traffic Operations Centre, 3 Ridgeway, Quinton Business Park,
Birmingham B32 1AF | https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/highways-
england | info@highwaysengland.co.uk

Registered in England and Wales no 9346363 | Registered Office: Bridge House,



Registered office Bridge House, 1 Walnut Tree Close, Guildford GU1 4LZ 

Highways England Company Limited registered in England and Wales number 09346363 

Our ref: CRS 757,911 
Your ref: 

Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
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Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
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Bedford MK41 7LW 

Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

11 January 2018 

Dear Mr Burt 

Speeding concerns on London Road, Sandy 

Thank you for your email of 22 December 2017, on behalf of your constituent, 
 of  about speeding on London 

Road by drivers using it to bypass the A1 to reach the Sandy roundabout. 

I am sorry to learn of  concerns. Enforcement of the 30mph speed limits 
along London Road is a matter for Bedfordshire Police.  London Road is part of the 
local road network, therefore any traffic calming measures on here would need to be 
promoted by Central Bedfordshire Council. 

You ask that we now consider the removal of “Sandy” as a destination from the 
advanced direction sign on the A1 just before the London Road turning.  We will need 
the support of Central Bedfordshire Council before any signing changes are made. We 
therefore propose to discuss this at our next liaison meeting with Central Bedfordshire 
Council on 7 February.  Changes to signing will be dependent on suitable funding being 
identified, value for money and other regional priorities. 

I hope my reply is helpful however if would like more information, he is 
welcome to contact our asset development team leader,  in writing at 
the above address, by email at  or by 
telephone on 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 



Sent: 22 December 2017 09:21
To: Fellows, Martin
Subject: 

Dear Mr Fellows,

I have been contacted by my above-mentioned constituent who is concerned about
speeding on London Road Sandy, off which Bickerdikes Gardens lies.    is
very concerned that drivers heading south on the A1 use London Road to access the
A1 Sandy roundabout faster, particularly at rush hour.

 says that about a year ago she did a drive around with a
Highways England member of staff (called  who suggested that the Sandy exit
shown on the road sign just before the London Road turning could be removed, thus
encouraging all traffic to use the main roundabout further south.  Of course this in
itself will not stop those familiar with the local area using London Road if they wish,
but it would seem a sensible suggestion, and I would be grateful if this could be
considered. 

I look forward to hearing from you about this.

Many thanks and kind regards

Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP
Dictated by Alistair

Serving the people of North East Bedfordshire

This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you have received it in error, please notify
the sender and delete it from your system. Any unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not
permitted. This e-mail has been checked for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage
caused by any virus transmitted by this e-mail.

UK Parliament Disclaimer: This e-mail is confidential to the intended recipient. If you
have received it in error, please notify the sender and delete it from your system. Any
unauthorised use, disclosure, or copying is not permitted. This e-mail has been checked
for viruses, but no liability is accepted for any damage caused by any virus transmitted by
this e-mail. This e-mail address is not secure, is not encrypted and should not be used for
sensitive data.
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Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
SW1A 0AA 

Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
Manton Lane 
Bedford MK41 7LW 

Direct Line: 0300 470 3524 

22 January 2018 

Dear Mr Burt 

A1(M) junctions 7 – 8 Congestion 

Thank you for your email of 9 January on behalf of your constituent,  of 
 about traffic flow issues through junctions 7 

and 8 of the A1(M). 

I acknowledge that this length of the A1(M) suffers from congestion and impacts road 
user journeys, including . The main issue is the lack of capacity between 
Welwyn and Stevenage.  

We aim to address this through the development of a scheme to convert the A1(M) 
between junction 6 at Welwyn and junction 8 at Stevenage to smart motorway.  

Smart motorways aim to reduce congestion and delays, improve journey time reliability 
and support economic growth. They maintain a high standard of safety through the use 
of mandatory variable speed limits as well as using the hard shoulder as an additional 
traffic lane.  

Construction is currently expected to start by 2020. Further information and updates on 
the progress of this scheme can be found on our website at: 
http://roads.highways.gov.uk/projects/a1m-junction-6-to-junction-8-smart-motorway/.  

Schemes like this are being funded through the government’s Road Investment 
Strategy (RIS) and not directly through the road fund licence as  suggests.  
Housing developers may be asked to fund improvements at specific locations where 
traffic from their developments are likely to have the biggest impact, eg, at a junction.  
However, this is less likely for large-scale improvements of this type.  

The first RIS was announced in December 2014 to cover investment in England’s 
motorways and major roads between 2015 and 2020.  It outlined a multi-year 
investment plan including over 100 major schemes funded by £15.2 billion of public 
money. This is part of a radical transformation of how we run our major roads. These 
reforms are expected to save the taxpayer at least £2.6 billion over the next ten years. 
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We will be able to plan ahead and invest in skills and equipment, speeding up essential 
work and driving down costs. 

A second RIS is being developed so that work on delivering long-term improvements to 
our roads can continue seamlessly beyond 2020. 

If would like more information, she is welcome to contact the asset 
development team leader, .  He can be contacted by email at 

or by telephone on or by 
writing to him at the above address. 

Yours sincerely 

Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk 
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Your ref:  
 
 
Rt Hon Alistair Burt MP 
House of Commons 
LONDON 
SW1A 0AA 
 
 
 

Highways England 
Second Floor 
Woodlands 
Manton Lane 
Bedford MK41 7LW 
 
Direct Line: 0300 470 4808 
 
19 February 2018 
 

 
Dear Mr Burt 
 
Speeding concerns on London Road, Sandy 
 
I’m writing further to my letter of 11 January 2018 regarding your request to consider 
removal of “Sandy” as a destination from the advance direction sign on the A1. The 
request was considered at our liaison meeting with Central Bedfordshire Council on 7 
February.  
 
Central Bedfordshire Council will not support the removal of “Sandy” from the advanced 
direction sign but would support the alternative wording “local traffic”. However, we don’t 
believe such wording will provide the required level of information to drivers on the A1.  
After further consideration and discussion, the sign will remain as it is.  
 
Yours sincerely 

 
Martin Fellows 
Regional Director 
Operations (East) 
Email: martin.fellows@highwaysengland.co.uk  
















